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Chairman’s Message…… Tom James 

August is here with the National Convention to be held 
in just a few days in Hampton, Virginia.  I wish a safe trip 
to all and a great time.   
 
As for our Club, I would like to thank Paul Cluxton and 
his staff for hosting last month’s meeting.  We 
appreciate the last-minute effort.  At the meeting we 
discussed the effort by one of our member’s, Skip 
Polowy, and his run for being our Regional 
Representative.  It seems he is going to be opposed by 
the current representative, Andy Goodman.  I have not 
heard if there is anyone else throwing their hat in the 
ring, but we need to get behind Skip and make sure he 
gets every one of our member’s votes.  The Dayton and 
Columbus Chapters have been lobbied and say they will 
support Skip.  Folks, we need a voice on the Board that 
moves the NCRS forward.  Our current representative 
has not been heard from in two (2) years, not a peep.  
Is this what we want in the future for the NCRS?  We 
need a hands-on representative willing to listen and 
make improvements to the organization.  The next 
mailing of the Driveline will have the ballot enclosed so 
be ready to cast your vote for Skip Polowy for our 
Region II Representative.   
 

August Meeting Information 
Date:   Tuesday, August 20, 2024 

Time:   6:30 PM 
 
Location:  Lecia Calvert’s Home Garage 
  1237 Cook Road 
  Lebanon, Ohio 45036 
 
Phone:  513-827-0118 
 
 
Come and see Lecia’s custom cars at her new 
home garage which has recently been completed.   
 
Please remember to bring a chair and remember 
to drive your Corvette! 
   
 
 

Continued on Page 2 

QCNCRS Website Information 
  https://qc.ncrs.org/ 

Webmaster: George Denman qc@ncrs.org 

NOTICE! 
Newsletter Deadlines 
The deadline for getting 

information, into the newsletter 
is the 2nd of each month. 

If it isn’t here, we will publish 
without you. 
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Now that I am off of my soap box, my wife and I went 
on a trip to the Gilmore Museum in Hickory Corners, 
Michigan.  The museum has 400 cars and trucks on 
display.  They have the earliest cars from the 1900’s to 
70’s muscle cars.  The setting is very easy to follow as 
they have eight (8) separate barns with a different 
feature in each barn.  All eras are represented with a 
feature of a complete 1930’s Ford dealership.  I would 
like to propose a day trip to the museum for 50 club 
members and a spouse or guest.  Terrie has checked on 
the cost of a bus along with food and ticket prices.  If 
we are to get this off the ground, I need input from our 
members as the Club will kick in a portion of the cost.  
The preliminary cost for a one-day drip leaving early in 
the morning from Cincinnati and returning to the same 
location that night is near $7,000.00.  We will have a 
discussion at our next meeting held at Lecia Calvert’s 
new home garage, 1237 Cook Road, Lebanon, Ohio 
45036 on August 20, 2024.  Please try to attend this 
meeting as we do not have a lot of time to plan if we 
want to go this fall.   
 
The next topic is our Chapter picnic to be held on 
Sunday, September 15th at the Horsepower Fam, 2227 
Trinity Drive, Middletown, Ohio 45044 at 12:00 noon.  
All members and their spouse/guest are invited to 
attend.  Members who wish to attend the road tour, it 
will convene at the Graeter’s Ice Cream, 7651 Cox Lane, 
West Chester Township 45069 between the hours of 
9:00 AM and 10:00 AM and leaving at 10:30 AM for the 
drive to the Horsepower Farm.  Please watch your 
email for further details.    This year we are planning a 
cookout instead of our usual chicken dinner, so mark 
your calendar and plan to attend.  We normally have 
45-50 attendees, but maybe this year we can top 60+.  
Each year we have had great weather, and everyone 
has a great time.  I hope to see you all there and bring 
out those Corvettes.    
 
Save The Wave! 
 
Tom 
 
 
 
 

 
2024 QCNCRS OFFICERS 

 
Chairman: Tom James (513) 377-8182 
  7329 Southpointe Drive 
  Cincinnati, OH 45233 
   toyvett1@fuse.net 
 
V. Chairman:     Chris Rockenfield (513) 602-8819 
  4344 Orchard Lane 
  Cincinnati, OH 45236 
   vettechris1971@gmail.com 
 
Judging: Joe Eyl (513) 896-9563 
  5851 Allison Avenue 
  Fairfield Township, OH 45011 
  joeeyl@aol.com 
 
Secretary: Tom Smith (513) 583-5034 
  7335 Haverhill Lane 
  Maineville, OH 45039 
  tmsinfinity@yahoo.com 
 
Treasurer: Barb Hilbert (513) 738-1493 
  3663 Layhigh Road 
  Hamilton, OH 45013-9509 
  g.hilbert@zoomtown.com 
 
Membership: Terrie James (513) 300-6411 
  7329 Southpointe Drive 
  Cincinnati, OH 45233  
  tmjames7329@gmail.com 
 
Historian: Joe Eyl (513) 896-9563 
  5851 Allison Avenue 
  Fairfield Township, OH 45011 
  joeeyl@aol.com 
 
 Editor:  Bill Hetzer (512) 563-0984 
  3295 County Road 206 
  Lampasas, TX 76550 
  hetzer@wireborne.com 
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Fun Facts …… Tom James 
 
Body-color painted headlamp trim rings easily identify 
early 1956 Corvettes.  Intended to stretch the 
appearance of the front fenders, the applied paint was 
highly prone to chipping.  Within a month of startup, 
General Motors reverted to the bright, chrome-plated 
rings used through the 1957 model run. 
 
In January 1957, a vented gas tank was added to the 
Corvette to prevent vapor slosh and surge on hot days.  
To accommodate the rubber-fume-exhaust tube, a 
small exit hole and rubber grommet were added next 
to the fuel filler and gas cap.  It was all positioned 
beneath the hinged fuel flap adjacent to the driver-side 
door.  As was the case in 1953-1955, the 1956-1962 
fuel flap door was made of metal, not fiberglass. 
 
In 1957, Corvettes painted Inca Silver previewed a new 
paint formulation that all GM divisions would adopt 
beginning in 1958.  To support the metallic content of 
Inca Silver (and the growing overall trend toward 
metallic paint), nitrocellulose lacquer replaced GM’s 
age-old nitrocellulose paint.  The rest of the 1957 
Corvette color palette relied on nitrocellulose for that 
final year.  Only 65 of the 6,339 Corvettes built in 1957 
wore Inca Silver paint.  Enamel paint was used 
universally on virtually all GM wheels (Corvette 
included) because of its durable nature.           
 

Newsletter Advertising Rates  
 
Business Card – 2x3.5  
$25.00 / month or $275.00 / year 
 
Quarter Page  
$40.00 / month or $350.00 / year 
 
Half Page 
$75.00 / month or $600.00 / year 
 
Full Page 
$150.00 / month or $1,200.00 / year 
 
Sponsor 
$500.00 / year with direct website link 
 
QCNCRS Corvette related classified “wanted 
and parts for sale” are free; however, they 
cannot be carried over to the next issue unless 
requested before the issue deadline. 
 

 
TERRIE’S CORVETTE TRIVIA Ans. on Last 
Page 
1. The 1981 Corvettes from Bowling Green are radically 

different from the ‘81s built in St. Louis.  True or False. 
2. Many of the photos used in the 1970 promotional 

literature were used again in the 1971 literature.  True 
or False. 

3. What was the first year for 350 cu. inch engines?  
1959, 1969, or 1972. 

4. What year Corvette was the heaviest?  1973, 1976 or 
1981. 

5. Metallic power brakes were optional on 1960 
Corvettes.  True or False. 

6. What was the first year for raised white lettered 
radials?  1969, 1971 or 1973. 
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  July QCNCRS Meeting Minutes  

…Tom Smith  
 
Kelsey Chevrolet 
Lawrenceburg, Indiana 
 
Tom James, Chairman, opened the meeting by 
welcoming everyone to Kelsey Chevrolet’s collision 
center in Greendale, Indiana. This was a last-minute 
location change as Noel Grace had to cancel due to 
family obligations. 
  
On July 10th we had a judging school at Mike 
Hartmann’s house on his 1967 Corvette big block car.  
About 20 people showed up, and everyone seemed to 
have a good time. Mike’s car scored well toward a top 
flight but he has some things to do in preparation for 
being judged. 
 
Joe Eyl, Judging Chairman, informed us that we have 
a 2007 C6 coming for judging at the Chapter Meet and 
one other car.  No judges have signed up yet.  Please 
go to the NCRS web site and sign up to be a judge at 
our chapter meet or to register your car for judging. 
 
Tom James took over to introduce us to two potential 
new members.  Doug Smith was in attendance with 
his son Sam and a family member of Jeff Lauch who 
just purchased a red 1994 C4 with 25,000 miles on the 
odometer.  Tom explained they will enjoy the judging 
process. Once you become a member and read the 
manuals, it is easy.  John Wagner informed them that 
they should pick and choose what to work on, based 
on possible points they can earn or lose if it is not 
original.  
 
Tom informed us we received a thank-you card from 
Bethany Deines of the Shriners Hospital thanking us 
for our donation. Terrie James will contact Chris 
Powell from the Indiana Shriners starting this fall to 
remind him to come to the swap meet in 2025. 
 
Bob Burkhart informed us they had a good turnout for 
the Fourth of July air show and car event at Lunken 
Airport this year. They had 10 to 15 Corvettes there 
including Skip Polowy. Bob thanked Skip for coming. 
The next air show and car event will be held the 
Saturday before Labor Day. 
 
 

July QCNCRS Meeting Minutes  
 …Tom Smith (continued…) 
 
Bill Hetzer from Texas found the first newsletter from 
our club and is going to reprint it in the August Side Draft. 
 
Bob Unkel is not going to renew his National 
membership.  Bob currently handles our Facebook page.  
Skip Polowy offered to take it over and is going to 
contact Bob.  
 
Skip Polowy informed us that the current Regional 
Chairman will be running again this term, so please send 
in your vote fas soon as possible.  Thank you. 
 
Steve Barrett informed us that Bruce Bursten has had a 
stent put in and is resting at home.  His wife, Joyce, has 
been admitted to memory care.  Bruce would like to talk 
to members so give him a call.  Steve will provide his 
phone number for this interested in reaching out. 
 
Barb Hilbert, Treasurer, went over the financial report 
and a motion was made and accepted.  
Terrie James, Membership Chairperson, informed us we 
currently have 78 members with the potential of 79 after 
tonight. 
 
Joe Eyl, Judging Chairperson, requested tech articles 
from the membership. Every year we need 6 articles.  Joe 
has done them every year but we need members to help 
out. Joe also requested member please drive a Corvette 
to the meetings as it is part of our Top Flight award which 
we earn each year. 
 
Split the pot was drawn and Doug Smith won the pot.  
 
Tom James adjourned the meeting. 
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       Visit our Facebook page! 
 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/www.qc.ncrs.org/ 
  

QCNCRS July Meeting Photos 

 

 

 

 
 

QCNCRS July Meeting Photos 
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QCNCRS July Meeting Photos 
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  QCNCRS July Judging Event Photos 

 

 

 
 

QCNCRS July Judging Event Photos 
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Upcoming Events 
 
QUEEN CITY NCRS CHAPTER EVENTS:  

• Oct 12, 2024 – Chapter Judging meet, Kelsey Chevrolet, Greendale, IN	

NCRS NATIONAL EVENTS:  

• August 4 - 8, 2024 - NCRS National Convention, Hampton Roads, VA  

• October 17-19, 2024 – Lone Star Regional, Frisco, TX 

• September 7-11, 2025 - NCRS National, South Pointe Casino, Las Vegas, NV 	

CAR SHOWS AND SWAP MEETS: (Stuff for Car Guy’s and Gal’s)  

• August 1-4, 2024 - Street Rod Nationals, Kentucky Exposition Center, Louisville, Kentucky 

• August 3, 2024 - 6th Back The Heroes Rumble Car, Truck, Jeep & Bike Show, West Clermont High School, 
4101 Bach Buxton Road, Batavia, Ohio, 9 AM-2 PM 

• August 3, 2024 - Sycamore Township 14th Annual Car show, Robert L. Schuler Sports Complex, 11532 
Deerfield Road, Cincinnati, Ohi9, 12 PM-3 PM 

• August 8-10, 2024 - Tri-Five Nationals, Beechbend Raceway Park, 798 Beech Bend Road, Bowling Green, 
Kentucky  (Chevy Only) 

• August 10, 2024 - Alzheimer’s Association Benefit 23rd Annual Car Show, Hofbräuhaus, 200 E. 3rd Street, 
Newport, Kentucky, 8:30-3 PM 

• August 10, 2024 - 17th Annual City Of Blue Ash & The Untouchables Classic Car Show, Oakwood Park, 
Hazelwood Community, 11090 Oak Avenue, Blue Ash, Ohio 

• August 10, 2024 - Harrison Car Show, 100 Harrison Avenue, Harrison Ohio 

• August 11, 2024 - 9th Annual Benjamin Oglesby Memorial Car, Truck & Bike Show, Brookville Town Park, 
Brookville, Indiana 

• August 11, 2024 - Caesar Creek Flea Market Car Show, Caesar Creek, 7763 OH 73, Wilmington, Ohio   

• August 17, 2024 - Woodward Dream Cruise, Berkley, Michigan, 9 AM-9 PM 

• August 22-23, 2024 - Corvettes at Carlisle, Carlisle, PA 

• August 24, 2024 - Car Show, Muscle Car Drags, Swap Meet, Edgewater Sports Park, 4819 East Miami River 
Road, Cleves, Ohio 

• August 29-31, 2024 – 7th National Corvette Caravan to NCM in celebration of the Museum’s 30th Anniversary 
• August 29-31, 2024 - Auburn Auction, Cruise Plaza, 5634 Opportunity Boulevard, Auburn, Indiana.  Auction, 

Car Corral and Swap Meet. 
• Augst 30-31, 2024 - Springfield Swap Meet & Car Show, Clark County Fairgrounds, Springfield, Ohio.  I-70, 

Exit 59.  7 AM-5 PM. 
 

• August 31, 2024 - Annual Cars & Pipes Car Show, Kroger Parking Lot, 1700 Declaration Drive, Independence, 
Kentucky. 

• More Ohio local events: https://www.oldride.com/events/state/ohio	
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The beginning of the Queen City Chapter 
Editor’s Notes, by Bill Hetzer 

 
 
The NCRS is celebrating the 50th anniversary of the forming of the national club.  The folks attending the 
National Convention in Hampton Roads, VA will be treated to a series of special events.  The latest 
Driveline documented some key events and facts about our 50-year history, including information about 
the beginning of serval chapters. Even though many of the key founding members of the NCRS were from 
the Cincinnati area, Cincinnati did not have a formal chapter until 1994.  To focus in on the beginnings of 
our chapter, I asked Joe Eyl, our historian to go to the way-back machine and see if he could locate any of 
our original documents or newsletters from the beginning.  He was able to locate the 2nd draft of our club’s 
Bylaws that were approved on April 19, 1994.  Here is a copy of that document:  
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QCNCRS Newsletter Volume 1, Issue 1 
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QCNCRS Club Shirt Ordering 

 

 
Pricing and shirt options are changing. 
 
For information on Club Shirt pricing, colors and sizing as well as to place an 
order please contact Terrie James at tmjames7329@gmail.com or 513- 300-
6411 
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QUEEN CITY CHAPTER 
2024 CHAPTER REGISTRATION  

FORM 
 

Annual Chapter Dues $20.00 
 

First Name:             
 
Last Name:             
 
Spouse’s Name:            
 
Street Address:            
 
City, State, Zip:            
 
Home Phone:            
 
Cell Phone:             
 
Email Address:            
 
You must be an active member of NCRS to join a chapter. 
 
National NCRS Number:      
 
Options for membership renewal: 

1. Renew Queen City Chapter Membership online at: 
https://www.ncrs.org/forums/register/chapter-membership.php 

 
2. Complete the above form and send payment of $20.00 (payable to QCNCRS) 

to:  Terrie James, 7329 Southpointe Drive, Cincinnati, Ohio 45233. 
 

Questions, please call Terrie James at 513-300-6411 or email at 
tmjames7329@gmail.com. 
 
 Trivia Answers: 1. False. 2. True. 3. 1969. 4. 1973. 5. False.  6. 1973.  
    


